Head of Planning and Economic Regeneration
Corby Borough Council
Deene House 
New Post Office Square
Corby

Northamptonshire

NN17 1GD 

Reference 06/00094/OUT 

Thursday, 27 April 2006
Dear Sir/Madam,
In response to the outline planning application submitted to your office to build a development to the rear of Cottingham Hall (formerly Bury House) in Cottingham. I wish to object to this development in the strongest possible terms. The reasons for my objections are thus:
1. The proposed development site falls outside the Cottingham and Middleton village envelope, which is the boundary within which the local planning authority permits new development. An extension to the village envelope would contravene the existing Corby Local Plan which classifies Cottingham and Middleton as ‘restricted infill villages’, allowing development only on a small scale within the defined ‘village confines’. This is also supported by the North Northamptonshire Local Development Framework (Corby Borough Site Specific Proposals – May 2006) that states there is no current necessity to redefine the village confines as this would “result in pressure for additional development in unsuitable locations”.
2. The site lies within an area designated in the current Corby Local Plan as a Special Landscape Area. This local plan states that proposals for development in the open countryside will not normally be permitted with particular regard being paid to Special Landscape Areas and the need to avoid visual intrusion, especially in the Welland Valley. The proposed development site is in a highly visible, prominent location on a steep hillside that can be seen from miles around, right across the Welland Valley. Its location directly adjacent to the Jurassic Way would also negatively impact the enjoyment of the countryside in particular this would block both the view across the valley and the view of Bury House, not only for villagers but also for the many visitors and ramblers who regularly use this popular footpath. 

3. The proposed development is inconsistent with Policy 13 of  the East Midlands Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS8) prepared by GOEM (Government Office East Midlands) which states that new development in the Southern Sub-Area (which includes Corby Borough) should be concentrated in, or in planned extensions to, existing urban areas and that, in particular, development should be located and designed to respect the surrounding countryside, taking particular account of the distinctive qualities of the landscape, woodland, and settlement pattern of Rockingham Forest, within which Cottingham and Middleton lie. RSS8 also states that the quality of villages, particularly in north Northamptonshire, should not be degraded by inappropriate growth. The proposed development represents a 24% increase in the size of Cottingham (currently 368 houses) and a 17% increase for Cottingham and Middleton combined (currently approx 520 houses). As such, it constitutes inappropriate growth that would have a significant impact on the nature and character of the two villages.
4.
The proposed development does not accord with the Middleton Parish Plan, policy HO1 which states that “The Parish believes that the quality and mix of dwellings now available in Middleton is sufficient for present and future needs. The Parish believes that further large scale housing development in and around the village is not required for local needs and could not be supported by local services, transport and employment opportunities. Any proposals for local developments that conflict with the majority views of the Parish will be rejected on these grounds.”











Continued overleaf...

5.
The proposed development does not accord with the wishes of Cottingham villagers contained within the draft Cottingham Parish Plan (completed in January 2006) which reveals that 51% of villagers do not think there is a need for any new houses in the village and that 87% would not support a large development bordering or outside the village envelope.
6 
It cannot be demonstrated that there are no houses for sale in the two villages. The ‘affordable housing’ card is played, but both the Middleton Parish Plan and the draft Cottingham Parish Plan have identified that, whilst there may be a perceived need for affordable housing in the villages, no actual need can be identified. In Cottingham, only 1% of village households contain people who are considering moving from the village because of high house prices. In Middleton, 92% of families state that no family member has left the village in the preceding five years because of a lack of affordable housing. 
7 The villages’ roads are unsuitable for an increased volume of traffic. Main Street, Middleton, onto which traffic from the proposed site will emerge, is particularly problematic being narrow with cars necessarily parked on the road. The Bury Close/B670 Berry Road junction is also very close to Cottingham School past which cars heading east from the village will travel. With average cars per household in Cottingham standing at 2.02, a development of 90 houses is likely to bring a further 182 cars to the village which would have a significant impact on the volume of traffic on the villages’ roads. As there is virtually no employment in the villages, the result will be more cars in a rural situation as people commute to work. And, given the steep nature of the development site, car use is likely to be particularly high.
8
The access to the site is so restricted as to seriously infringe the enjoyment of No.1 Manor Court Middleton and No.10 Bury Close Cottingham. The proposal to create an avenue on this route is not tenable as it would contravene the Building Regulations regarding proximity of trees to buildings. 

9
Under National Planning Policy Guidelines, re-use of previously-developed urban areas and urban extensions are considered more sustainable locations for development than rural locations because they have better access to existing facilities, infrastructure and transport. It should be noted that there are deficiencies in services for the villages that are not addressed by this proposal e.g. medical facilities and limited bus service. 
10 The proposed location for a shop to serve the two villages is not feasible. Especially if the former village shop and Post Office does not re-open in its existing location, even more traffic – both cars and delivery vehicles - will be encouraged to drive in and out of the site.
11
The proposals ignore all such matters of the engineering problems of building on a spring line.                             We would also question the sense of a single access for emergency vehicles such as fire engines for so many houses.
12 Some of the specialist reports submitted with the plans are inaccurate and misleading. In particular, the Millennium Avenue is a commemorative planting, replacing an earlier avenue lost to Dutch Elm  Disease, and would qualify for retention on these grounds alone. Secondly the recording of the trees on the tree report map is inaccurate. It shows only 28 trees when there are 32 (34 were originally planted). There is also a group of blackthorns near the gate. In fact all the trees are currently in bud and 15 have now reached a height of 2 metres or more despite some damage by grazing livestock.
We would ask for the above points to be taken into consideration by the Planning Committee and    wish to formally record our opposition to this development.
Yours sincerely

